# THE CONTINUATION OF GENOCIDE WITHOUT MASS MURDER: THE CASES OF 'CULTURAL GENOCIDE' AND 'ECOCIDE' IN AUSTRALIA

# MA in Understanding and Securing Human Rights

University of London
School of Advanced Study
Institute of Commonwealth Studies

3<sup>rd</sup> of September 2012

Anja Gauger

Word Count: 15,182

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	
I. INTRODUCTION	4
II. CULTURAL GENOCIDE: A THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	6
A. Literature Review	6
B. With Intent to Destroy	9
III. THE CONCEPT OF ECOCIDE.	12
IV. AUSTRALIA – PARAMETERS FOR A CONTINUING GENOCIDE AND	
ECOCIDE?	
A. The Legal and Policy Framework	17
V. CULTURAL ECOCIDE IN AUSTRALIA	23
A. Identity Based on a Connection with the Land	23
B. The Role of Economically Expansionist Policies	27
VI. CONCLUSION	36
VII. BIBLIOGRAPHY	38

# **ABSTRACT**

The present thesis is based on the concept of cultural genocide which will be illustrated through a literature review. The idea behind cultural genocide is that the concept of genocide as it is widely understood and preserved in the 1948 Genocide Convention, is insufficient. This is based on the conventions reliance on mass deaths as the exclusive criterion for defining genocide. It is argued that the destruction of a people is also, if not more severely achievable through the destruction of a peoples' culture – the foundation of each individual's identity. It is argued that cultural genocide in post-colonial times is often executed against indigenous populations. With respect to the situation of the Aboriginal peoples in Australia, this paper will enhance the concept further, asking the question what role severe, long-term or widespread environmental damage ('ecocide') plays in relation to the cultural decline of indigenous peoples, and which impact expansionist economic policies have. To further an understanding of ecocide the origin of the term and its development in international law will be examined. We will look at the connection Aboriginal peoples share with their traditional land, and if the destruction of the territory is a matter of a 'cultural ecocide' as the land constitutes foundation and soul of many Aboriginal societies. It will be concluded that extreme and copious extraction methods combined with a ruthless pursuit of economic growth and backed by all-allowing domestic legislation create a space that allows for the destruction of traditional lands, and equally the destruction of a holistic social system based on it. For those many Aboriginal groups who still share this connection with their land, it could be said that this situation is indeed based on 'cultural ecocide'.

# I. INTRODUCTION

Studies over the last decades show how misconceived the idea of genocide is in the general understanding of the term. This is based on its international criminalisation in 1948 that generally requires the existence of mass murder for an act or situation to be identified as genocide. Slowly, this concept is changing as many scholars have unfolded the original meaning of genocide, which was understood to be committed at the cultural and/or physical level by the term's inventor, Raphael Lemkin. For him different means can achieve the crime of genocide.

The concept of 'cultural genocide' has been used frequently to describe the situation of indigenous people, who, due to assimilation policies by the government of their respective nation-state suffer from the loss of their culture and belonging. The theoretical understanding of 'cultural genocide' will be reviewed in Chapter II.

We will then turn towards another concept called 'ecocide', which describes the crime of widespread, long-term or severe damage caused to the natural environment. The emergence of this idea will be illustrated in Chapter III. This paper argues that the conceptions of ecocide and genocide are closely linked and that the act of genocide can often also be an act of ecocide, when the impact of environmental destruction severely affects the health and wellbeing of a people. We will call this 'cultural ecocide'.

Chapter IV will then turn to our case study of Australia, and will outline the legal and policy frameworks currently in place, that, it can be argued, too easily allow for 'cultural ecocide' to occur. A special emphasis is placed on the struggle for land rights and for the maintaining of their culture of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples (ATSIP).

In Chapter V an analysis is made to establish if cultural ecocide is committed in Australia. This will be analysed based on the relationship of Aboriginal Australians to their traditional lands, and the legal options that are being presented to the extractive industries to mine culturally significant territory.

Based on the preceding analysis the paper will conclude that 'cultural ecocide' is and has been committed in Australia, and that the crime seems to be facilitated and aggravated through the recent emergence of destructive extraction methods, called extreme energy methods. Recommendations will be given to counteract this development.

It should be noted from the outset that there are many indigenous groups and individuals in Australia who have thoroughly embraced the Western culture and lifestyle, and who don't wish to live according to traditional practices and do not attribute the same value to the maintenance and reclamation of indigenous peoples' land. This paper will concentrate on those Aboriginal Australians who do live or strive to live according to tradition, whose identity until this day is deeply connected with their traditional lands, and who are culturally connected to the ecosystem

that surrounds them, and that gives their life meaning and their social life structure. However, this does not imply that the indigenous people who decide not to live, dress or act according to their tradition are in any way 'less' indigenous.

# II. CULTURAL GENOCIDE: A THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

# A. Literature Review

The concept of cultural genocide lies the foundation for the forthcoming analysis of 'cultural ecocide', as it recognises the significance culture has for the survival of a collective, and acknowledges that the destruction of a people can not only occur through violent physical means, but that destruction on the cultural level can cause the death of a group on another – one might say more profound level. The culture is the fabric and soul of a nation. Environmental destruction, as I argue, can impact on both levels, and thus cause the cultural and/or physical destruction of a people, which is why it is necessary to understand how it relates to cultural genocide.

Raphael Lemkin, who coined the term 'genocide' in 1944, has introduced genocide as an act that can be accomplished on two interdependent levels, the physical and the cultural sphere (Lemkin 1944). In 'Axis Rule in Occupied Europe' (1944) Lemkin describes the two phases of genocide. One phase is the "destruction of the national pattern of the oppressed group[,] the other, the imposition of the national pattern of the oppressor". The imposition can take place in different ways. It "may be made upon the oppressed population which is allowed to remain" – this signifies cultural genocide and entails a slow social death for the oppressed nation. The imposition of the national pattern of the oppressor may also be made "upon the territory alone, after removal of the population and the colonization of the area by the oppressor's own nationals" – here Lemkin refers to the physical annihilation of the people, or its eviction or resettlement. Naturally, in real life it will often be impossible to make a clear distinction between the ways of which the imposition takes place. Both types might occur by themselves, or - as culture and physical existence of a group are interdependent – in a mixed form. It could be argued that many state governments today impose the national pattern of the settler society on the often marginalised indigenous peoples within their state boundaries. This can be assumed, because paternalistic and racist patterns of thought have often survived in post-colonial nationstates that are unable to accept several strong cultures (or nations) in one state. Under the surface the dichotomy of a settler-savage relationship is still present in current Western societies, which additionally impacts negatively on the development of an equal and non-discriminatory contact. It seems that parts of this pattern of thought dominate Australia's current policy-making. This will be discussed in depth in Chapter IV.A. National political decisions become increasingly bound by international standards demanded and enforced by the United Nations. It could be said, with the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples ('the Declaration') in force and corporate social responsibility gaining more and more importance, that especially developed countries would not pursue a violent approach against their indigenous populations if they were to be in their way of e.g. economic exploitation. The possible repercussions – international criticism, military intervention, loss of reputation, loss of trade agreements, etc. – pose a risk too great.

Lemkin describes cultural genocide as follows: "If the culture of a group is violently undermined, the groups itself disintegrates and its members must either become absorbed in other cultures which is a wasteful and painful process or succumb to personal disorganization and, perhaps, physical destruction." (Moses 2008: 12) With reference to the genocide in Tasmania he describes the cultural destruction: "With the will to live destroyed, the natives succumbed rapidly to disease and vice and within a few decades the entire race was wiped out. The blame for this destruction of a race lies on the cruelty and lack of understanding of human beings, on the cruelty of the selfish, grasping settlers and convicts who attacked and aroused the spirit of revenge of the originally peaceable natives, and on the lack of understanding of the men who in the end strove to protect them and make them conform to the standard of an alien civilization, and killed them with misguided kindness." (Lemkin and Curthoys 2005: 179) This quote relates to some aspects that can still be found in contemporary Australia. It could be argued that Aboriginal people are equally required to adopt the system of the settler society to function economically or socially. Driven into welfare dependency indigenous Australians often don't have much choice but to assimilate and adopt concepts of nature, cultural values and social norms that are very alien to them. The settler society seems to show no interest in an understanding of the indigenous world views, or intentionally discounts them as negligible based on feelings of superiority and paternalism – the legacies of colonialism. This will be further analysed in Chapter V.

In 1987 Barta analyses genocide in a colonial context and claims that the whole idea behind colonization is in its entirety at odds with maintaining the traditional life style for most indigenous peoples, as colonisation is orientated on the acquisition of land, its cultivation, and the exploitation of resources (Barta 1987: 239). The relationship between settler and indigenous societies he calls a "relation of genocide". He seems to acknowledging a level of cultural genocide as part of colonisation when he states that "[a] greater part [of the dramatic decline of the Aboriginal population], too easily underestimated, was played by demoralization and despair." (Barta 2008: 116). The interdependency between physical and cultural genocide becomes visible here. It can be imagined how the physical extermination due to colonialisation, that has taken place from the 18<sup>th</sup> century onwards, was accompanied and interrelated with the destruction at a social level. Genocide undermines indigenous social life by destroying the cultural basis their identity is based on. Barta goes on to explain that "[w]ith many of their women bearing mixed-race children to white men, the black birthrate dramatically in decline, their social structure destroyed, and their traditional culture impossible to maintain, many Aborigines could hardly envisage a future in such a cataclysmic world." (Ibid.)

In his 2007 article 'What do genocides kill?' Powell further develops Lemkin's notion of the genos and introduces the term 'social figuration', which describes the collective object, but emphasizes the constantly changing nature of the collective's culture. Through cultural genocide the social figuration is harshly interrupted in a way that hinders its cultural reproduction, which can lead to the fact that important cultural aspects – which define that particular nation – will be lost for future generations (Powell 2007: 538). Moreover, Powell analyses Lemkin's understanding of genocide and writes: "[P]hysical genocide and cultural genocide were not two distinct phenomena in Lemkin's mind, but [...] genocide was one process that could be accomplished through a variety of means." (Powell 2007: 534-535).

In 2010 Short links the concept of cultural genocide to the present day treatment of Aboriginal Australians. Drawing on Powell and Lemkin, Short also argues that cultural genocide is a very different process than naturally occurring cultural change, as genocide is forced upon a group, and cultural development is gradual and often mutually beneficial (2010: 49-53).

As aforementioned, indigenous groups are often forced to become part of a system they oppose, and are also compelled to use the linguistic, legal, and economic means and tools of the oppressor nation to fight their fight for recognition or self-determination. This undermines their claims from the very outset, and incorporates them and the battle into the system they don't know how to operate. Short (2010: 54-55) argues that exactly this approach is visible in Australian policies today.

On the dependence of the individual on a social and cultural framework, Powell (2007: 537) refers to Norbert Elias when he argues that "from before our birth we depend on other human beings for the necessities of life, and for all the possible means by which we could realize our selves in the world. Our very subjectivity is formed out of the practical and taken-forgranted set of skills, attitudes, understandings by which each of us conducts our life, and these develop only through our relationships with each other. The essential human condition is not being, but being with others. And, just as concrete human beings cannot exist independently of society, society cannot exist independently of concrete human beings". This shows why cultural genocide not only affects the collective but disintegrates the individual being itself. Powell (2007: 542) argues that "[i]ndividuals form their personal subjectivity through relations with others in a definite social context, and identification with others is a crucial part of this process. To violently destroy a collective identity, then, is to violently destroy a crucial part of the individual self. This fact alone might entitle collective identities to legal protection on liberal terms. Only in relation to a collective self is it possible for me to be my individual self."

Christopher Powell uses this term arguing that a genos implies the existence of a social figuration. The term is a derivative from "social structure", a wording used by Norbert Elias in his relational sociology. Powell rejects the use of the word "structure" as that is closely associated with stasis.

Cultural genocide was considered to be included as a crime in the 1948 Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide ('the Genocide Convention'). This caused a lot of controversy during the drafting process, which is why eventually cultural genocide was excluded from the draft Convention. Thus it is not internationally criminalised. Many governments, it can be assumed, feared that their actions could constitute cases of cultural genocide.<sup>2</sup>

# B. With Intent to Destroy

We established that an act of cultural genocide can severely infringe on the integrity, identity and existence of a nation. But does an act have to be intentional to be able to constitute an act of cultural genocide? Is the element of intent at all relevant?

When wording the Genocide Convention an element of intent had been added as a criterion required to be fulfilled for an act to be considered genocidal: "genocide means any of the following acts committed *with intent to destroy*, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group, as such". The appropriateness and necessity of this conditional element has been highly contested since the drafting of the convention. This chapter will list some of the main argument made. At the end of the drafting process an element of intent and of motive had been added to the convention.<sup>3</sup>

On the process of drafting the Genocide Convention Leo Kuper writes that "[t]he inclusion of intent in the definition of genocide introduces a subjective element, which would often prove difficult to establish. An attempt to substitute an objective measure proved unsuccessful, and in the result 'intent' was retained[. ...] There still remained the question of further intent, or of motive, represented by the phrase 'on grounds of national or racial origin' etc [contained in the draft Convention of the Ad Hoc Committee]. This limited the grounds which would be necessary to constitute genocide, so that the destruction of a group [e.g.] for profit [...] could not be charged as genocide". (1981: 33) The result was the substitution of that phrase with the words 'as such' instead of an enumeration of grounds. This, Kuper argues, "introduces an ambiguity" (Ibid.). Several of the Committee members had voted in favour of the adoption of the words 'as such' because, as Haitian delegate Mr. Demesmin phrased it, "the author of that amendment had declared that his object was to provide for all motives instead of giving restrictive enumeration, as proposed by the Ad Hoc Committee." (Sixth Committee of the General Assembly, A/C.6/SR.77: 133; quoted by Kuper 1981)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For an in-depth analysis of the forces at play during the drafting process of the Genocide Convention see Short: 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For an analysis on the debate around the drafting process of the Genocide Convention, see Leo Kuper's book 'Genocide'.

Helen Fein argues, in reference to physical genocide, that the destruction of a people can be a by-product of another aim which is not primarily concerned with the effects it has on the side. She calls this "developmental genocide" which describes acts "in which the perpetrator intentionally or unintentionally destroys peoples who stand in the way of the economic exploitation of resources". (Chalk and Jonassohn 1990: 15) Chalk and Jonassohn are convinced that the element of intent needs to be included in the definition of genocide. However, intent in their understanding means that genocide has to be "planned *or predicted*" (Ibid. 26).

For defining an action as genocide, Barta claims, the approach should not be based in legalistic terminology, but on its historic understanding (Barta 2008: 111) "Intentions were disguised by perpetrators of atrocities to make sure they were not called to account and they were disguised – also to escape responsibility – by those who should have called perpetrators to account" (Ibid. 112). He further acknowledges that benevolence and a good will can be the driving force behind genocide, e.g. Christianisation, or the education or civilising of the natives (Ibid. 117).

Patrick Wolfe (2006: 395-404) and Damien Short (2010: 51) argue that the imperative of proving the existence of an official intent is especially difficult when it comes to the cultural genocide of indigenous peoples as the reason for their destruction is often rooted in policies aimed first and foremost at economic growth through resource exploitation, and affect indigenous groups only indirectly, if severely. "Social death could [...] occur through sporadic and uncoordinated action or be a by-product of an incompatible expansionist economic system" (Ibid.). Thus an intent to destroy is not necessarily given, and the motive for the destruction of the people lies primarily in the efforts made of gaining control over their land and resources, which causes the destruction of the people "alongside". Eric Wolf (1976: 53) states the inherent nature of genocide in colonisation when he says: "The progress of civilization across the face of the earth is also a process or primary accumulation, of robbery in the name of reason."

In reference to the colonial mission of acquisition of land Barta (2008a: 115) points out that "intentions and effects were visible from the outset" and that the violence "could leave no doubt in black or white minds as to the fate of those who resisted the 'inevitable' course of events [...]. (Barta 1987: 248) This goes to show how ignorance and negligence can cause the state of genocide. According to Reisman and Norchi (1988; quoted by Fein 1990: 409) persistence in a destructive course with foreseeable results can be interpreted as intent to destroy. Barta further advocates for genocide to lose its uniqueness of "having intentionality as its defining characteristic" as it is founded on "complex and only obscurely discerned causes" that can be seen in action as well as in inaction (Barta 1987: 238-239)

Summing up, it seems that intent indeed is not required for genocide to happen. For once, it is highly difficult if not impossible to prove the intent of a group or an individual. Also, intents can be hidden or bogus. Rarely will a government have an official policy of killing indigenous peoples, or state openly the intention of destroying a cultural

minority. Secondly, actions exist that cause genocide not because they intended to, but as a byproduct. Thirdly, an act of negligence can be an act of genocide, if the consequences could have been expected. In the case of ecocide an example would be the destruction of an entire ecosystem through the illegitimate disposal of wastewater in a main river system to avoid the costs of proper waste management. An example for cultural ecocide with negative effects on the physical level would be the mass-scale logging of an extensive forest area that is inhabited by a cultural group that relies on hunting in the forest for the physical survival. The cultural level would be affected if their cultural belief system is deeply imbedded in their natural environment, so that its disappearance causes individual disturbance and disorientation, and the loss of the social foundation for the collective. Lemkin acknowledges the importance of unintended consequences when he concedes that "genocidal intent could be inferred where mass death was not explicitly intended but where it was highly probable and reasonably foreseeable". (Moses 2008: 19) On a different note, acts of genocide could also be made dependent on their predictability. It makes sense that a destructive act is an act of genocide if it could have been reasonable assumed or predicted, and the consequences are ignored; or that when in the midst of carrying out a harmful act, one realises the consequences, but decides to proceed anyway.

# III. THE CONCEPT OF ECOCIDE

To develop further the concept of cultural genocide this paper is going to analyse the concept of ecocide as the "severe, wilful or long-lasting" damage to the environment (see ENMOD 1976) to subsequently show a connection between both concepts, which we will call cultural ecocide.

Ecocide was first recorded in 1970, when it was used at the Conference on War and National Responsibility in Washington, where Professor Arthur W. Galston "proposed a new international agreement to ban 'ecocide'" (New York Times, 26 February 1970; quote in Weisberg 1970: 4). Over the next year the term was mainly used to describe the chemical warfare the US lead in Southeast Asia. However, John Fried mentions in a publication from 1972 (43) that "although not legally defined, its essential meaning is well-understood; it denotes various measures of devastation and destruction which have in common that they aim at damaging or destroying the ecology of geographic areas to the detriment of human life, animal life, and plant life".

Within international law, according to what has been uncovered so far, ecocide has been a topic for the UN since the beginning of the 1970s as well. At the global-scale in the context of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment in 1972 in Stockholm ('Stockholm Conference') ecocide was widely discussed at the official and unofficial side events (Björk 1996). The Stockholm Conference was unique in the size and the international attention the event managed to rain on environmental issues. Topics covered were environmental degradation and transboundary pollution.

In 1973 an expert on the international law of war crimes, Richard A. Falk, drew up a "Proposed International Convention on the Crime of Ecocide" orienting himself on the 1948 Genocide Convention (Falk 1973).

While Fried saw ecocide as an intentional measure to "disturb or destroy the ecological balance", Falk recognised that environmental damage can be inflicted consciously or unconsciously (Ibid. 93, Fried 1972: 43). Both authors realised that ecocide can be a crime in war as well in peace times. Acknowledging that the element of intent does not always apply, biologist Westing (1974: 26) states that "[i]ntent may not only be impossible to establish without admission but, I believe, it is essentially irrelevant." It can be assumed that the term was widely understood by the mid-1970s.

# "The Contracting Parties

acting on the belief that ecocide is a crime under international law, contrary to the spirit and aims of the United Nations, and condemned by peoples and governments of good will throughout the world;

recognizing that we are living in a period of increasing danger of ecological collapse;

acknowledging that man has consciously and unconsciously inflicted irreparable damage to the environment in times of war and peace;

being convinced that the pursuit of ecological quality requires international guidelines and procedures of cooperation and enforcement [...]"

As a criminal act is listed: "(f) The forcible removal of human beings or animals from their habitual places of habitation to expedite the pursuit of military of industrial objectives".

(Proposed Convention on Ecocide; Falk 1973: 93)

In 1978 this draft convention was referenced in a study prepared for the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities. The study had been commissioned to detect the effectiveness of; as well as the feasibility and options for a supplementation or amendment of the 1948 Genocide Convention that had largely been criticised to be loo limited to be applied (Sub-Commission 1978: 115-117). Ecocide was listed as a possible crime for an additional convention. Many governments were supportive of the idea that additional instruments be adopted as they found the Genocide Convention to be ineffective. The report stated that "[i]n the Sub-Commission the view was expressed that any interference with the natural surroundings or the environment in which ethnic groups lived was in effect a kind of ethnic genocide because such interference could prevent the people involved from following their own traditional way of life" (Ibid. 130). Cultural genocide was equally considered to be adopted as an international list in this study.

In 1985 the report on the question of the prevention and punishment of the crime of genocide, a follow-up on the 1978 study was prepared (Sub-Commission 1985d). It stresses the opinion of the members of the Sub-Commission who were vocal in their support for a crime of ecocide seven years earlier (Ibid. 17)<sup>4</sup>. It was recommended that "further consideration should be given to this question". However, ecocide was not mentioned in the final resolution containing recommendations on that matter to the Commission on Human Rights (Sub-Commission 1985c; Sub-Commission 1985a: 25-29 and Annex IV).

Another body that concerned itself with the criminalisation of ecocide was the International Law Commission (ILC)<sup>5</sup> who was tasked by the UN to draft a document listing

Ecocide was defined as "adverse alterations, often irreparable, to the environment - for example through nuclear explosions, chemical weapons, serious pollution and acid rain, or destruction of the rain forest - which threaten the existence of entire populations, whether deliberately or with criminal negligence". With the addition that "[i]ndigenous groups are too often the silent victims of such actions". Again, the inclusion of cultural genocide was also addressed in the review. See Sub-Commission 1985: 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> This UN body is mandated to promote the progressive development of international law and its codification. Members of the ILC are "persons of recognized competence in international law [...that] sit in their individual capacity and not as representatives of their Governments", see: http://untreaty.un.org/ilc/ilcmembe.htm; [accessed 16/07/12].

crimes against peace<sup>6</sup> (General Assembly 1947). The draft 'Code of Crimes Against the Peace and Security of Mankind<sup>7</sup>' ('the draft Code'; precursor to the 1998 Rome Statute, which excluded ecocide in the final document) adopted a provision on ecocide in 1984, but excluded it again after there was strong controversy between Commission members<sup>8</sup> (ILC 1995; ILC 1996). The ecocide provision was mainly included based on precedence in international law<sup>9</sup> (ILC 1984: 89-100). Art. 26, which covered the crimes against the environment, was excluded from the draft Code provisionally in 1995, and finally in 1996 (Ibid.) As the ILC reports yearly to the Sixth Committee of the General Assembly an exchange of opinions and notions can be expected between both bodies. This is recommendable as it can expedite the deliberation and drafting process. However, it can also be feared that the opinions of the independent Commission members are influenced by the delegates of the respective countries sitting in the Sixth Committee.

It is not clear why exactly ecocide was excluded from the list of crimes against peace. What is clear, is that there was a lot of controversy around the respective decisions. Special Rapporteur Doudou Thiam saw is necessary to include a crime of ecocide when the drafting process was resumed in the mid-1980s. One can only assume that the watering down of the provision was a result of the opposition of powerful states, and that the reason was that they couldn't rule out the possibility of committing the crime of ecocide.

The question if ecocide has to be intentional or can also happen through negligence, was addressed by many states in 1993, who criticised the inclusion of the element of intent and the drafting of Article 26. Australia, Belgium, Austria and Uruguay went on record recognising that ecocide during peacetime is often a crime without intent (ILC 1993). Belgium stated "[t]his difference between articles 22 [war crimes]<sup>10</sup> and 26 ["wilful and severe damage to the

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Today the 1998 Rome Statute codifies four named 'crimes against peace' - genocide, war crimes, crimes against humanity, crimes of aggression.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Draft Code of *Offences* Against the Peace and Security of Mankind until 1987.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The draft Code was on the agenda of the ILC from 1949-57 and 1982-96. The gap in time arose out of difficulties defining the Crime of Aggression and as a result, the General Assembly parked the drafting of the Code.

The Special Rapporteur refers to following international instruments: the Treaty on the Prohibition of the Emplacement of Nuclear Weapons and Other Weapons of Mass Destruction on the Sea-Bed and the Ocean Floor and in the Subsoil Thereof; the Treaty Banning Nuclear Weapon Tests in the Atmosphere in Outer Space and Under Water; the Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, including the Moon and other Celestial Bodies; and the Convention on the Prohibition of Military or any other Hostile Use of Environmental Modification Techniques.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> One provision of Art.22 on war crimes covers damage cause to the environment in times of war. "Article 22. Exceptionally serious war crimes: 2. For the purposes of this Code, an exceptionally serious war crime is an exceptionally serious violation of principles and rules of international law applicable in armed conflict consisting of any of the following acts: [...] (d) employing methods or

environment"]<sup>11</sup> does not seem to be justified. Article 26 should be amended to conform with the concept of damage to the environment used in article 22, since the concept of wilful damage is too restrictive" (ILC 1993: 72). Australia objected on the grounds that "the requisite mens rea in Article 26 should be lowered so as to be consistent with article 22", and Austria went on record stating that "since perpetrators of this crime are usually acting out of a profit motive, intent should not be a condition for liability to punishment" (Ibid. 66, 68). Despite this criticism the element of intent had never been removed.

Ecocide has been described in several conventions, and it must be noted that this description has been changing over time. Within the 1976 Convention on the prohibition of military or any hostile use of environmental modification techniques (ENMOD) environmental damage is criminalised if it has "widespread, longlasting (sic.) or severe effects". In the Article 8(2)(b) (iv) of the Rome Statute 1998 it became a tripartite test with the wording having been changed to 'widespread, long-term and severe'. This can be attributed to the drafting process of the 1977 Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions (Protocol I), where the wording first had been altered. The tripartite test makes it incredibly difficult to determine an act as being one of ecocide. It is a watered down wording caused by the controversy between states and the fear of being punishable for environmentally destructive behavior.

Domestically, ecocide has been implemented in the criminal laws of Viet Nam<sup>12</sup> - which is not surprising after the US warfare in the country, and Russia<sup>13</sup>. Armenia<sup>14</sup>, Belarus<sup>15</sup>, Republic of Moldova<sup>16</sup>, Ukraine<sup>17</sup> and Georgia<sup>18</sup> have designated ecocide a crime against peace in their criminal penal codes, and so have Kazahkstan<sup>19</sup>, Kyrgyztsan<sup>20</sup> and Tajikistan<sup>21</sup>. Although it was excluded by the United Nations, these countries have considered the crime to be serious enough to be adopted nationally. In reference to the draft Code, some penal codes directly state that ecocide constitutes a crime against the peace and security of mankind.

means of warfare which are intended or may be expected to cause widespread, long-term and severe damage to the natural environment; [...]".

<sup>&</sup>quot;Article 26. Wilful and severe damage to the environment: An individual who wilfully causes or orders the causing of widespread, long-term and severe damage to the natural environment shall, on conviction thereof, be sentenced [to...]."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Penal Code Vietnam 1990 Art 278. "Ecocide, destroying the natural environment", whether committed in time of peace or war, constitutes a crime against humanity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Criminal Code Russian Federation 1996 Art 358.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Criminal Code of the Republic of Armenia 2003 Art 394.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Criminal Code Belarus 1999 Art 131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Penal Code Republic of Moldova 2002 Art 136.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Criminal Code of Ukraine 2001 Art 441.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Criminal Code of Georgia 1999 Art 409.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Penal Code Kazakhstan 1997 Art 161.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Criminal Code Kyrgyzstan 1997 Art 374.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Criminal Code Tajikistan 1998 Art 400.

Closely related to the term of genocide the acts of ecocide have a destructive effect on a large scale – on an ecosystem. With cultural ecocide these primarily ecocidal acts do not only affect the environment but the collective linked and connected to it – they have a genocidal effect. In this paper cultural ecocide shall mean the "destruction of the physical and atmospheric environment needed to sustain and negatively affecting the cultural or physical health of a national, religious, cultural or political group in a given geographical region". This definition is derived from a definition of ecocide by Bedau, who calls ecocide the "intentional destruction of the physical environment needed to sustain human health and life in a given geographical region" (Bedau 1974: 44; quoted by Kuper 1981: 35).

As previously established, genocide can be accomplished on the physical and/or cultural level. Thus, the genocidal acts inherent in cultural ecocide can affect a people physically or culturally, which is why technically the term genocidal ecocide would be more appropriate than cultural ecocide. However, the term genocide is not universally being understood as being able to be accomplished on both, the cultural and physical plane – and is often associated only with mass killing. Consequently, I will use the term cultural ecocide to emphasize both - the culturally and physically genocidal effects ecocide can have. Culturally genocidal effects could be all form of mental illnesses – stress, despair, anxiety – and consequent increased suicide rates or the pining away of community members; physically genocidal affects would be the increase in respiratory illnesses, stillbirths and cancer rates in an area polluted by carcinogenic substances.

Thus the possibilities that have presented themselves so far in the process of criminalising ecocide on the international plane through the UN are to either include it in the 1948 Genocide Convention, to include it as a crime against peace in the 1998 Rome Statute, or to individually criminalise specific harmful acts against the environment.

Let us recall that "Lemkin never stipulated that genocide was solely a crime of state, and the UN convention concurred in naming individuals as well as state officials as potential perpetrators." (Moses 2008: 18) Ecocide, as we will see in Chapter V.B, equally is a crime that can be committed by the state, or by individuals, as for example the executives of a transnational company (TNC) that by omission of the facts ignored the culturally ecological consequences of an extraction projects.

# IV. AUSTRALIA – PARAMETERS FOR A CONTINUING GENOCIDE AND REOCCURRING ECOCIDE?

"The late David Burrumarra believed that human and ecological rights are most properly embedded each within the other. That is, one cannot speak in a holistic way about human rights without speaking also of ecological rights, and vice versa. He outlined the three main principles which he taught to young people, and he defined them as the 'real human rights': 'Do the ceremony properly for your homeland and for yourself. Understand the land and everything on it so you can manage it properly. When you are a bungawa [leader] you will stand up and do the business properly for your homeland and Australia.'" (cited by Rose 1996: 86)

This section will analyse the current situation in Australia which provides the setting in which cultural ecocide may occur, and may prove detrimental to the health of an Aboriginal nation.

# A. The Legal and Policy Framework

In recent decades a number of decisions made, policies followed and laws introduced have had Short (2010: 54-61) doubt the genuine nature of the reconciliation process introduced by the Australian government in 1991, and the strive for an relationship based on equality between settler society and indigenous population. This unequal footing is still visible today, and becomes clear in the approach taken toward indigenous peoples and laid down in Australian legislation in regard to mining projects. Is the current situation of ATSIP prone to create cases of cultural ecocide?

The indigenous people of Australia have never entered into a treaty arrangement with the settler state, which denied the recognition of the land ownership of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples (ATSIP), and which turned them into "the victims of appalling injustice and Racism" (Short 2010: 53). Efforts made by the National Aboriginal Conference in April 1979, and subsequently the Aboriginal Treaty Committee to campaign for the adoption of a treaty came to nothing. Then and today, the demands revolved around the recognition of their traditional lands, and the claim for self-determination, which would introduce the requirement of participation and consent from the particular Aboriginal nation for decisions concerning the respective territory, nation, or culture. Moreover, claims involved the protection of Aboriginal culture, traditions and identity, and the compensation for seizure and damaging of indigenous land. The Australian government has not recognized the sovereignty of the Aboriginal peoples to

date, hence a treaty has never been drawn up or signed. A reconciliation process, commenced in 1991, did not address or accommodate any of the claims, but "exhibited an overtly assimilationist nation-building agenda" (Short 2010: 54). However, it induced a process of embedding Aboriginal culture into the culture of the settler society, which led many people to perceiving and addressing Aboriginality through the eyes and within the parameters of the settler nation. This is ignorant to the fact that many Aboriginal issues can't be resolved without addressing the land rights or self-determination claim.

The claim to rights to land, not addressed by the reconciliation process, has been taken a step forward by the Mabo judgement in 1992 (Mabo and Others v Queensland (No. 2) (1992)), which established that there is at least the possibility of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples to hold rights to land or 'native title'. It was made sure that this did not grant a consequent right to self-determination. Native title, as Short explains, "is merely a right of occupation" (2010: 54). To apply for the recognition of native title the Native Title Act (NTA) 1993 required the proof of traditional connection to the land and an occupation by the indigenous group at the time of the application, which excludes displaced Aboriginal groups. Short argues that the narrow phrasing of the NTA that allows only limited application is due to the vested interests of the extractive industry that lobbied the Commonwealth government (Ibid.). The act has been adopted to ensure that the claims to land rights would be dealt within the framework of the settler state. The most important aspect to note is that the Native Title Act only allows for a right to negotiate, the Native Title holders cannot simply reject proposed development plans of their land. The whole approach by the federal government allows for inequalities between indigenous and settles societies to persist, and for a subjection of ATSIP to future development projects of the government that are made in collaboration with the extractive industry sector. Further watered down in 1996, the Native Title Act would now be trumped by property interests of non-indigenous Australians. Another important piece of land rights legislation, the Aboriginal Land Rights (Northern Territory) Act (ALRA) 1976, has also been severely diluted with amendments made between 1987 and 2006. The veto option it provided could no longer be used against proposed mining projects. Moreover, a permit system that was in place, and required people to obtain permission to enter and stay on indigenous land, has been made dependent on a new system of leasing. Now, bodies of the Federal or Northern Territory government, although only with the agreement of the respective Land Council, were able to acquired head leases over indigenous land for ninety-nine years, which would also give permission for any sublease holder to conduct 'legitimate business' – independent from the permit system.

Without any doubt serious infringements have been made on the indigenous autonomy and claim for land rights. Consistent with those was the adoption of the Aboriginal Cultural Heritage (Qld) Act (ACHA) 2003 that on the face of it recognizes Aboriginal people as the "primary guardians, keepers and knowledge holders of Aboriginal cultural heritage" (ACHA 2003: 11). Areas and objects of significance to Aboriginal people are stated to be protected with

this piece of legislation. The act relies on the compliance with devised 'duty of care' provisions which rather vaguely require those carrying out activities in significant areas to "take all reasonable and practicable measures to ensure the activity does not harm Aboriginal cultural heritage" (ACHA 2003: 19). An explanation of what the minimally required measures are to comply with this vague provision is not given, which severely weakens the level of protection the act is supposed to provide. The penalties for non-compliance are, as we will later see, a trivial amount for multi-million dollar corporations.

Another novelty arrangement of ACHA are 'cultural heritage management plans' (CHMP), that are to be developed and approved any time an 'Environmental Impact Statement' (EIS) is required for a project under another legislation. This holds true for most extractive operations. Again, CHMPs do not warrant a veto right, but require a notification and negotiation process between the indigenous party and the project proponent to reach an agreement on how to protect cultural heritage within the area in question and, if "harm can not reasonably be avoided, to minimise harm to Aboriginal cultural heritage" (ACHA 2003: 62-63). In many cases the agreement reached in a CHMP grants the traditional owners of the land to collect the artefacts and objects of cultural significant. Often however the land itself is not spared the upheaval and encroachment by construction and mining processes. Stop orders, provided for in the ACHA, can only halt an activity that damages or threatens to damage cultural heritage for a maximum amount of 60 days (Ibid. 26-27).

Most mining companies operating in Australia proudly display both pieces of legislation, CHMP and EIS, on their websites. It seems that they serve more to secure the good reputation of the extractive industries than further a cultural heritage protection, or the rights to traditional lands, autonomy or equality for Aboriginal Australians. The need to obtain permits has been replaced by the duty of care provisions and the CHMP process (Queensland Government 2012a).

Although it is said to not affect the existing rights of ownership of cultural heritage, nor native title rights, the legislation provides no other option but to enter into an agreement through drafting a CHMP, which again leaves traditional land vulnerable as harm to Aboriginal culture is not fully safeguarded with the act. ACHA clearly gives more leeway to people entering the land for conducting business than it gives to the affected indigenous people.

Based on a publication that reported widespread sexual abuse of Aboriginal children in the Northern territory, in 2007 the Howard government adopted the Northern Territory National Emergency Response Act (commonly known as 'the Intervention') in its last year<sup>22</sup>. Actions taken in the context of the Intervention included the suspension of the permit system on indigenous territory, the seizure of Aboriginal community land through five-year leases, and the total or proportional retention of welfare benefits (Short 2010: 56). The report 'Little Children

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The 'Little Children are Sacred' report was commission by the Northern Territory government, and prepared by Pat Anderson and Rex Wild QC.

are Sacred' recommends on more than one occasion the establishment of community-controlled services and organizations and states that "[w]hat is required is a determined, coordinated effort to break the cycle and provide the necessary strength, power and appropriate support and services to local communities, so they can lead themselves out of the malaise: in a word, empowerment!" (NT Government 2007: 13). After the Intervention had been announced, Pat Anderson, co-author of the report, said: "There is no relationship between the Federal response and our recommendations. We feel betrayed and disappointed and hurt and angry [...] at the same time" (Crikey 2007). Arrernte and Gurdanji woman Pat Turner, Coordinator of the Combined Aboriginal Organisations of the Northern Territory and former CEO of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Commission, accused the government of 'using child sexual abuse as the Trojan horse to resume total control of our lands' (Maddison 2008: 44; Houston 2007). Referring little to the recommendations made by the report, many of measurements taken by the federal government seem to serve only the purpose of weakening the control indigenous people had previously gained over their land – land that is rich in natural resources. The land tenure through the imposed five-year leases especially takes away indigenous control. During the fiveyear period state bodies are able to continue negotiation over the ninety-nine-year leases provided for in the ALRA "under gross asymmetric power relations" (Short 2010: 57). Recalling that the federal government has cut welfare benefits before, and under the pressure of poor housing and social services in indigenous areas, the government has a lot leverage to press indigenous people to give up their land rights for resource exploitation.

With no veto right left, in recent years many indigenous people have decided to enter into an 'Indigenous land use agreement' (ILUA) with extraction companies instead of going through lengthy negotiation processes. The provision of ILUAs was incorporated into the NTA in 1998-1999.

Amendments made to the several acts, the physical intervention and policies that derived from the Northern Territory National Emergency Response Act have not been the product of consultation of the affected Aboriginal communities.

The NTNERA has been repealed in 2011, but many of their provisions have been maintained in a set of three acts often referred to as the Stronger Future Bills that have passed in the Senate in June 2012. Critics are concerned that these pieces of legislation will continue the Intervention in the NT for another ten years (ABC News 2012c). Thus, it could be argued that the physical dimension of the Australian genocide has stopped, but that the cultural genocide has continued undetected. Assuming this, I will aim to examine if the continuing cultural genocide is linked to the ecologically destructive patterns existent in the territories of many Aboriginal peoples today, and promoted by the social parameters created by the federal government.

This is substantiated by Powell (2007: 543) who says that "[t]he shift from abuse and persecution to genocide involves a fundamental qualitative transformation, from a relation that assigns the Other an inferior or denigrated position in the wider figuration to which both persecutor and persecuted belong, to one that works to deny them any position at all". By denying the indigenous population the right to free, prior and informed consent they are not only denied an equal treatment – the fact that consultation is not sought at all by either government staff or the corporate site goes to show that either agent does reject the notion of the indigenous peoples to have any position in the debate.

The right to free, prior and informed consent (FPIC) has in fact been recognised in many international treaties and by several international bodies. The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD) has reiterated over the years, and especially in relation to Australia, that indigenous people have a right to FPIC under article 5(c) in regard to the development of their lands. General Recommendation 23 from 1997 reads<sup>23</sup>:

"[T]he rights of indigenous peoples to own, develop, control and use their communal lands, territories and resources [should be recognized and protected] and, where they have been deprived of their lands and territories traditionally owned or otherwise inhabited or used without their free and informed consent, [...] steps [shall be taken] to return those lands and territories" (CERD 1997, Arts. 4(c), 4(d), 5).

The right to FPIC is further implied in Art. 1 of the 1966 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR). It is covered in the Art. 6, 7 and 15 of the ILO Convention No. 169, to which Australia is a party, and was recognised within the UN Workshop on Indigenous Peoples, Private Sector Natural Resource, Energy and Mining Companies and Human Rights, held in Geneva from 5-7 Dec. 2001 (para. 52). The Convention on Biological Diversity 1992 in its article 8(J) also covers the right to FPIC as does the recently adopted 2006 Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples in its Arts. In 2011 the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, James Anaya, also reaffirms strongly the duty to consent by states before the latter enter into an agreement with third parties (GA 2011: 17, para. 88). "[F]ull and objective information" needs to be provided about any project affecting the community. (Ibid. 18, para. 90) Companies shall "promote the full assumption by States of [the] responsibility [to obtain FPIC]" and act in accordance with the due diligence principle to not proceed with a project if the state has not fulfilled its obligation to consult with the indigenous peoples (Ibid. 19-20, para. 99).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See also the concluding observations of CERD in 2000 (GA 2000: 18), and the concluding comments on Australia's reports of 2000 and 2002 (CERD 2005: 3).

Rose (1996: 85) puts it this way: "The concept of a living world depends on communication: it requires that one listen as well as speak; it requires an attitude of attentiveness and a degree of respect. I would say that the concept of a truly living world requires a shift in thinking for many settlers."

# V. CULTURAL ECOCIDE IN AUSTRALIA

# A. Identity Based on a Connection with the Land

"Indigenous Australians have helped to create the landscape. Through their continuing relationship with the land, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have developed a comprehensive knowledge of its resources and needs. Their land management practices are complex techniques that rest on a vast body of knowledge [...]. 'There is no place without a history; there is no place that has not been imaginatively grasped through song, dance and design, no place where traditional owners cannot see the imprint of sacred creation'." (McCarthy 1996: v)

Country, to use the philosopher's term, is a nourishing terrain. Country is a place that gives and receives life. Not just imagined or represented, it is lived in and lived with. Country in Aboriginal English is not only a common noun but also a proper noun. People talk about country in the same way that they would talk about a person: they speak to country, sing to country, visit country, worry about country, feel sorry for country, and long for country. People say that country knows, hears, smells, takes notice, takes care, is sorry or happy. Country is not a generalised or undifferentiated type of place, [... r]ather, country is a living entity with a yesterday, today and tomorrow, with a consciousness, and a will toward life. Because of this richness, country is home, and peace; nourishment for body, mind, and spirit; heart's ease. (Rose 1996: 7)

This chapter of the book aims to help understand the meaning of land for the Aboriginal peoples of Australia. The concept of cultural ecocide is based heavily on the fact, that the destruction of the land can not only physically, but mentally harm the members of a group and severely disintegrate the collective. This chapter argues, that this is due to a connection to the land, that is intertwined with their social order, cultural norms, values and legal system, and thus with the peoples' identity. The argument is that a profound destruction of this relationship, i.e. the land, leaves the group without any connection to their past, the laws of their society, and their traditions. The point is made that the damage of their land robs Aboriginal peoples of their soul and leads to desperation through evoking an identity crisis and by erasing the essential link to guidance and belonging transmitted through stories related to their land and their historic past. Moreover, this state of being can lead to severe mental illnesses and increase the suicide rate of a community (see Chapter V.B).

In the Aboriginal conception of country there are no absolute boundaries, country is conceived through different classifications – as sea country, land country, sometimes even as sky country – and cultural differences are respected. (Rose 1996: 9-10, 19) Country is synonymous with life. So it is understood that every person has the right to take from the land what he himself

needs to survive, but that the right to life belongs to animals just as much as it does to people. The skillful use of fire by Australia's indigenous people throughout the 40,000 years of their existence, their care for regeneration, the creation of sanctuaries, and selective harvesting are said to have contributed on a large scale to the biodiversity of Australia and its productivity throughout time. The social and ritual norms of every Aboriginal society derive from the management of the life of the country, as that responsibility is interwoven in several social institutions – marriage, trade and "shared along dreaming tracks". Aboriginal Australians are linked to their country through their laws, emotions, economy, spiritually and intellectually. It gives them one of "the strongest and deepest purposes in life". (Ibid.)

Country to Aboriginal Australians is a balanced and interdependent place, which holds many elements, "living things". Thus it follows that the destruction of animals, plants or the soil, is a self-inflicted wound, as we are all interconnected. In their world view, people are a part of nature. Most importantly, "[i]t is not up to humans to take supreme control, or to define the ultimate values of country." (Ibid.) This stands in contradiction with the political and economic system in place in Australia, which according to the doctrine of capitalism, ascribe different levels of value to natural goods – resources – and promote the commodification of goods for the simple aim of making profit.

Aboriginal art, music, dance, philosophy, religion, ritual and daily routine is founded to a great extend on the country, and the link the Aboriginal people have to it. Every part of land is unique and inviolable, and the knowledge about the land derives from listening and learning; it has been tested over time, applies locally, and holistically takes into consideration the entire system. (Rose 1996: 11-15)

This holds true for many indigenous groups all over the world. In 1976 Wolf (55) writes about the Aché, a hunting and gathering people in Paraguay, that the deprivation of and removal from their traditional lands means ethnocide. "Taking the Aché from his forest deprives him of his humanity", and his identity, when the connections to customs are cut, and "his hope of reintegration into that world [is annihilated]".

Ramanathapillai (2008: 114) calls this the 'ecological-self'. She explains: "[R]ituals and ceremonies of [...] traditions symbolically expressed the natives' beliefs that they were not separate from nature. An individual's personal self is not simply constructed out of social, political, or cultural values, but also out of one's deeper physical closeness to the earth [...]. This ecological-self affirms that the natives' sense of being is drawn from and extended to the landscape they grew into. Ancestral land gives them a sense of home with ease; thus the voices of traditional village chiefs in Vietnam have been seen as the voices of the land." She sees "ecoviolence as an act that damages the balance of an ecosystem by disrupting

the flow of its energy. Large-scale eco-violence is 'ecocide'" (Ibid. 118).

Contrary to Western approaches to culture and inhabited land according to Aboriginal belief land is not empty only because cultural signs of the existence of a people aren't unmissably displayed. (Rose 1996: 17, 29) The acquisition of Aboriginal land and the simultaneously concurring gradual decline of Aboriginal land management can be equated with the loss of life, a system out of balance, and a clipped link between the Aboriginal peoples to their native lands that forms a part of their identity.

Narrative recalling of the past that provide guiding stories and include valuable ancient knowledge and create laws and social norms for the present are often referred to as dreamtime, the history or story. These are to a large extent connected to and speak of certain characteristics of the natural surroundings of the area of the community – these can be created by ancestors like petroglyphs or cave paintings, or they could be the mountains, the river or simply rocks. (Ibid. 26) Dreaming creates behavioural patterns for the relationship with the land, e.g. to not overuse it. "There is a profound sense that this world was not created specifically for human beings. Wisdom for humans lies in being aware of life systems and in behaving responsibly so as to sustain the created world." (Ibid. 28)

Laklak, a Datiwuy Elder from Bawaka, North East Arnhem Land describes it as follows: "Land is your family too. Place is your family too. You always come from the land. This place, Bawaka, is mother land to me. I am caretaker, the public officer. This is the Yothu Yindi relationship. You always have to think about the land, without it you have no matha—language, identity, culture, kinship." (quoted in Lloyd et al. 2012: 1088)

Aboriginal are connected to their country – "emotionally, psychologically and metaphysically". The wellbeing of the country reflects in the wellbeing of its people. (Rose 1996: 38, 39) "A woman explains: "You've got to understand, […] I'd give my life for this mountain." According to the law of the peoples, if one has not been given the right, one does not act in another people's country as one would do in one's own. People do not sing to it, or paint it, nor do they maintain it through traditional burning techniques or interfere in any other way. "Knowing what one is responsible for also means knowing what one is not responsible for […]." (Ibid.)

One fact important to point out is that the Aboriginal holistic world view is not a static system, but can incorporate new elements. For example, God, Jesus, or Noah's Ark, have all been conceived through stories and the logic of the country in many Aboriginal groups. (Rose 1996: 41-42)

"The Arrernte people ... have important sacred sites where lots of Dreamings meet up with each other. These places were like ... the biggest, the most wonderful cathedral in Australia.

And, of course, they were also the best places for recolonisation. There's a place called Running Waters, the best waterhole in central Australia, which was an absolute sanctuary. The waterhole runs for about four miles. Pelicans breed in it. It is now utterly stuffed! It was the very first place that white people came in and unwittingly put all their cattle. In other words, it's as if the whites came up here, found the cathedral and then went and shat on the altar!" (Peter Latz; quoted by Rose 1996: 77) Rose goes on to explain that 75 per cent of Australia are rangeland, and that over half of the area used by white people is degraded. This is due to the lack of controlled land burning techniques ('firestick farming') indigenous peoples have used for millennia in well-chosen areas to maintain the land. Rose argues that the white Australians do not have the understanding of Australia's ecosystems as Aboriginal Australians do, which they believe is shown through the disappearance of endangered species and the rearing of cattle that leaves water dirty and foul. (Ibid. 63-68, 78-80)

At this point I would like to introduce the theory of cultural memory by Aleida and Jan Assmann (2010: 121-137). The scholars argue that cultural memory is one of three aspects of the collective memory. Cultural memory serves the recount and remembrance of past events and the preservation of rituals and traditions, which are the foundation for the social order and value system of a society. Cultural memory works through "an externalization and objectivation of memory, which is individual and communicative, and evident in symbols such as texts, images, rituals, landmarks and other 'lieux de mémoire'". (Ibid. 122) Most importantly it is at the core of group identity. "Memory is knowledge

with an identity-index, it is knowledge about oneself; that is, one's own diachronic identity, be it as an individual or as a member of a family, a generation, a community, a nation, or a cultural and religious tradition." (Ibid. 123)

I argue that the country of the Aboriginal people in Australia serves them as a part of their cultural, and thus collective, memory. The ecological space is directly linked to their identity-index, and the destruction of the country is equally linked to the destruction of the collective and individual identity, which leads to consumptive feelings of despair, the loss of a sense of belonging, hollowness, and purposelessness.

It seems that in post-colonial Australia, social patterns of colonial times promoting an unequal balance of power, and the imposition of the settler's culture and relation to natural land, have in part survived. Fanon, an advertiser of the anti-colonial liberation movement in Algeria's fight for independence observes the following: "The truth is that colonialism in its essence was already taking on the aspect of a fertile purveyor for psychiatric hospitals. [...] Because it is a systematic negation of the other person all attributes o humanity, colonialism forces the people it dominates to ask themselves the question constantly: 'In reality, who am I?' [...] Hostile nature, obstinate and fundamentally rebellious, is in fact represented in the colonies by the bush, by mosquitoes, natives and fever, and colonization is a success when all this indocile nature has finally been tamed. Railways across the bush, the draining of swamps and a native population

which is non-existent politically and economically are in fact one and the same thing." (Fanon 1963: 200-201) He describes the impact of the dominant colonial society on the psychological state of the native population, and the identity crisis the impact of the foreign social and cultural norms creates. He also equates cultural decline based on land with political and economic absence.

The assessment of the Australian Bureau of Statistics is a prime example for how the indigenous culture is presently understood in the terms and conceptions of the Western world, and how the aboriginal culture has become incorporated in its entirety into the system imposed by the settler society. It seems like the Aboriginal nations have become part of the Australian nation-state. In their assessment of the health of the Aboriginal culture no reference can be found to the prevailing importance of the connection to their land (ABS 2009). The cultural health is measures through the involvement of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in cultural events, ceremonies or organizations, among which are mentioned "festivals or carnivals involving arts, craft, music or dance; or men's or women's business". This seems to be a paradox in itself, as the stated cultural activities are cultural events that are held and were introduced by the settler society – that is festivals, carnival, and business events. Thus the maintenance of indigenous culture is measured through the conduct of events of the settler society. The ABS states further that these events help to "provide an indication of a person's level of cultural attachment". However, cultural attachment differs tremendously from cultural retention.

According to ABS in 2008 only 25% of all indigenous Australians had been living "in their homelands or traditional country" (ABS 2009).

# B. The Role of Economically Expansionist Policies

"Every culture is motivated to preserve their history. Despite being so much younger in comparison to Aboriginal culture, Western culture has serious laws that protect its sacred places and religious sites. This protection stops many activities like abseiling down St Patrick's Cathedral or setting up camp at the Shrine. Yet Western laws do not accord anywhere near the level of respect for sacred Aboriginal land. They allow tourists to climb the most sacred of sites, Uluru, and they allow for mining to occur on sacred land.

Can you imagine the extent of trauma experienced by my people when the family/land connection is severed? The impact of this separation can be too devastating for any amount of monetary compensation. In perspective, it would be far less painful for the chief executive of Fortesque Metals, Andrew Forrest, to be forced to give up his house for a pittance, watch his church demolished and his family gravesite dug up" (McKinnon-Dodd 2011).

As previously established many Aboriginal peoples of Australia have a strong connection to their land, which functions as the core of their being as a collective as well as an individual. Land is their lebenswelt, their point of nexus where everything their social figuration contains relates to. After having analysed the political and legal status that is in existence in Australia at the moment, this chapter will now look at the impact of different extraction industries on the natural environment and on the cultural health of various Australian indigenous groups. I thereby aim to examine if ecocide is or could potentially occur in Australia, and establish the link between ecocide and cultural genocide to determine if cultural ecocide play a role at presence.

When listing the "methods and techniques of genocide", Lemkin describes physical genocide as "massacre and mutilation, deprivation of livelihood (starvation, exposure, etc. often by deportation), slavery - exposure to death;" and cultural genocide as the "desecration and destruction of cultural symbols (books, objects of art, loot, religious relics, etc.), destruction of cultural leadership, destruction of cultural centres (cities, churches, monasteries, schools, libraries), prohibition of cultural activities or codes of behaviour, forceful conversion, demoralization." (McDonnell and Moses 2005: 504-505) With regard to the introductory quotation, the link between ecocide and cultural decline can easily be drawn. The environmental destruction in this case is equal to a destruction of the cultural foundation.

This section aims at discussing the implications of new extreme energy extraction methods that have emerged over the last decades. Especially in the last few years, methods that were considered too expensive, too invasive and most often too dangerous, have been on the rise as conventional extraction methods of fossil fuel struggle to fulfil the increasingly high need for energy.

Although a fairly new term, actions of cultural ecocide have been committed under the banner of economic advancement at least since the beginning of the colonialisation period. Wolf writes in 1976 (52): "Hunters and gatherers [...] have been dying and continue to die all along the internal margins of Latin America. Hundreds and thousands like them – in Peru, Brazil, Venezuela, Colombia – are driven daily from their former hunting territories to make room for incoming settlers and plantations, roads, airstrips, pipelines, oil wells. And this is hardly a new process [...]."

Economic expansionist policies that have proven to be especially harmful for indigenous populations all over the world are the ones that brought forth cultural ecocide through logging and extractive activities, including conventional mining and extreme energy extraction methods.

Australia is rich in many minerals and resources. The majority of extractive industries in Australia conduct business in a) coal mining, mainly black and brown coal; b) oil and gas

extraction, mainly natural gas and petroleum extraction and oil shale mining; c) metal ore mining, including iron ore, bauxite, copper ore, gold ore, mineral sand, nickel ore, silver-lead-zinc ore and other metal ore like uranium ore; and d) non-metallic mineral mining and quarrying, as diamond and opal mining (Australian Bureau of Statistics 2006: 96-105). Also conducted are petroleum and mineral exploration activities.

Understood as being part of the extreme energy techniques are the mining of the tar sands, mountain top removal, deep water drilling, as well as the extraction of coal bed methane and shale gas through hydraulic fracturing ('fracking'), and the extraction of coal through underground coal gasification (UCG). In Australia underground coal gasification, and hydraulic fracturing are the most common extreme energy methods, although the methods of UCG it not widespread yet. It is argued that these techniques prove extremely harmful to the surrounding environment and the indigenous peoples living in close proximity.

I will continue by examining different extraction methods that are in use in Australia, their health implications and impact on indigenous groups through a few case studies to assess the current situation with regard to the assumption of the existence of potential case of cultural ecocide.

Underground coal gasification is a technique in use in Australia since 1999 (Sury et al. 2004: 12). It describes a coal exploitation process where a deep well is being drilled into the surface, oxygen and water is being released underground and the coal is set on fire to subsequently capture the gas (World Coal Association 2012b). UCG has long been considered as being too dangerous due to repeatedly reported groundwater contamination, and has only recently been deployed on a larger global scale for coal that cannot be mined as the seam is too deep, thin or fractured (The Pembina Institute 2010b: v-vi). A report released in 2004 and initiated by DTI Cleaner Coal Programme comprises a "Review of Environmental Issues of Underground Coal Gasification" (Sury et al. 2004: 12). It states that "[m]ore recently, a large scale UCG trial involving the technology developed in Uzbekistan has been operated from 1999 to 2002 in Chinchilla, Australia. [...] The trial included nine vertical process wells and gas has been produced from a 10 m thick coal seam at a depth of about 140 m. During operations, approximately 32,000 tonnes of coal have been gasified. No information is currently available concerning the linking method applied and the environmental impact (water quality and subsidence)." (Ibid. 12) According to the operator, energy company Linc Energy, the plant in Chinchilla, about 300 km west of Brisbane, is "world's leading" UCG Demonstration Facility (Linc Energy 2012). In April 2011, ABC News reports that "[t]he Queensland Government has approved three pilot UCG projects but last year two of them, Cougar Energy based at Kingaroy and Carbon Energy near Dalby, had contamination scares. Cougar was shut down and Carbon Energy has just been allowed to reopen with stricter controls" (ABC News 2011a). Tests at the UCG plant near Kingaroy detected benzene and toluene in groundwater close to the plant (Queensland Government 2010). The plant in Chinchilla was allowed to remain in operation

although the Queensland Government states that here "contamination issues have also been reported" (Ibid.). ABC News reports that a "government report into the three pilots has found no problems with Linc Energy" (ABC News 2011a).

Much uncertainly is prevalent about the consequences of UCG. In Juli 2010 AgForce, who is representing Queensland's rural producers, voiced strong concern about the plan of opening the Chinchilla plant. Referring to past experiences they stated that "[t]he contamination of underground water in Cougar Energy's pilot Underground Coal Gasification plant near Kingaroy is threatening the livelihood of local farmers and justifies AgForce's concerns about the environmental impacts of mining on agricultural land. [... T]he farm organisation has serious concerns about the government and resource industry's lack of communication and understanding regarding the impact of resource exploration and extraction activities." As carcinogenic chemicals benzene and toluene had been discovered in Cougar Energy's groundwater monitoring bores "rural property owners within a two kilometre radius of the UCG plant and two kilometres of Plantation bore had been advised not to use water from their bores for human consumption or stock watering until further testing is done" (AgForce 2010). Friends of the Earth spokesperson Drew Hutton also comments on the lack of experience with the UGC technology: "The State Government is conducting an uncontrolled experiment with the environment of Queensland with both UCG and coal seam gas. UCG must be shut down immediately and there must be a moratorium on all CSG development until there are clear answers to the questions being raised about its social and environmental impacts" (Six Degrees 2010). In addition to that Cougar Energy has kept quiet about a contamination leak for two months before alerting the government in order to raise more than AUS\$1 million from investors in the interim period (Courier-Mail 2010)<sup>24</sup>. This conduct and the referenced experiences do not raise trust in the operations or in the extraction method. The Wakka Wakka peoples of Queensland have made a native title claim over an area of 27,000 km<sup>2</sup> stretching from North Burnett to the Western Downs, where the three UCG plants are located (ABC News 2012b). The Queensland South Native Title Services, a company funded under the Native Title Act 1993 (Cth) to carry out the functions of a representative body, says that the "existing mining claims will not be affected" (Ibid.). Further traditional owners of south-east Queensland are the Barunggam, Jarowair, Yiman, Turrbal, Jagera, Wakka Wakka, Jarowa, Djakunda, Gooreng Gooreng, Cobble Cobble, Gambuwal and Githabul peoples, whose traditional lands are threatened of being contaminated by existing or future UCG plants (ATNS 2010; Six Degrees 2012).

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Courier-Mail states: "The company at the centre of the Kingaroy water-poisoning scare raised more than \$1 million from investors before its contamination leak was made public. Cougar Energy has since admitted it first knew of the leak in April and told the State Government on June 30, but the public was not made aware until Independent MP Dorothy Pratt raised the issue in Parliament on July 14, the day Cougar completed its fund-raising."

Another technique from the realm of extreme energy is the extraction of coal bed methane and shale gas through hydraulic fracturing ('fracking'). The gas inside the coal seam in recovered after water is pumped out of the ground to release pressure and the methane gas. Often it is necessary to use additional hydraulic fracturing, which means that water mixed with chemicals is pumped under high pressure into the ground, which creates fractures and sets free the methane. Wells are drilled so the methane can escape more easily to the surface – passing through ground water level (World Coal Association 2012a). Coal bed methane mining, also known as coal seam gas (CSG) mining, has been increasingly in use in Australia and faced a strong opposition after experiences in the United States by members of the general public have given rise to the suspicion of the method of hydraulic fracturing not being safe. Lock the Gate, an alliance of thousands of Australians, is one major opponent to extreme energy methods like CSG and shale gas mining and UCG (Lock the Gate 2011b). Their website lists 167 local action groups that promote the fight against these unconventional extraction techniques, as well as the relentless expansion of the coal mining industry (Lock the Gate 2011a). The publications on their website show a great disappointment in the Australian government that "undermin[es] the rights of Australian citizens to meet the demands of international corporate greed", and "sanction[s] destructive impacts on their land, their health, their water and their environment" (Ibid.). Aboriginal groups voiced their opposition against CSG mining on their traditional land on numerous occasions. Two examples are the fear of the Goolarabooloo and Jabirr Jabirr people that the construction of a gas processing plant at James Price Point in Western Australia will cause the destruction of their traditional land; and the opposition of indigenous land owners against fracking ventures and thousands of wells in the Northern Territory (ABC Rural 2011; ABC News 2011c). The NT Resources Department is reported to have said that a full Environmental Impact Statement assessment may not be held for every fracking approval.

Fines for disturbing Aborginal artefacts were issued in the past at AUS\$ 3,000, a meagre amount in the calculations of billion-dollar projects (ABC Newcastle 2011). Similarly, the NSW Environment Protection Authority has fined the energy company Eastern Star Gas twice amounting to AUS\$3,000 and issued one formal warning for polluting a creek in the Pilliga Forest in NSW with wastewater from coal seam gas mining (NSW Government 2012). The amount seems rather trivial when one looks at the reported half-year profit of Santos – who acquired Eastern Star Gas in late 2011 – of \$504 million (Santos 2011: 4,6). a GDP of ??? it becomes clear that the amount will fail to have a deterrent effect. Moreover, a local action group claims that it required their effort to test the water and to expose the offence, which would prove that big gaps exist in the regulation of the coal seam gas industry (Stop Pilliga Coal Seam Gas 2012).

ABC News (2012a) projects that in total an estimated 40,000 coal seam gas wells will be drilled in Australia, that, as conservative estimates predict, 300 gigalitres of water will be drawn from the ground each year – and possibly contaminated in the process – and that the CSG industry will produce "as much greenhouse gas as all the cars on the road in Australia". Most

CSG mines will be established in the east of Queensland and New South Wales where the Great Artesian Basin is located.

Under the tar sands in Canada First Nation groups currently suffer under severe health effects. Fortunately, Australia has not arrived at that state yet. In comparison to Canada, the cases of cultural ecocide in Australia seem to be based on the destruction of the cultural foundation on the group, whereas in Canada's case in addition to the cultural decline the physical health of large parts of the indigenous groups is severely compromised.

Conventional forms of mining have proven to be as controversial when it comes to the infringement on Aboriginal peoples land. Several examples can be given for mining projects that have severely impacted and destroyed Aboriginal land and with it an important part of their cultural identity. One example shall be mentioned here: the Caval Ridge Mine. After receiving approval of their Environmental Impact Statement (EIS), work at the Caval Ridge Mine site began at the beginning of 2012 (BMA 2012: 1-2). The mine is part of the BMA Bowen Basin Coal Growth Project, which also includes a new open-cut coal mine, Daunia Mine; a replacement of the existing Moranbah airport; and an ample expansion of existing open-cut and underground coal mine Red Hill Mine (Queensland Government 2012b).

Commendable are the environmental conditions imposed on operator BHP Billiton Mitsubishi Alliance (BMA) Coal Operations by the Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities in regard to the permission of only limited clearance of Brigalow and Bluegrass – both listed under the Environment Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act 1999 (Australian Government 2011: 2). However, the decisions made in relation to the protection of Aboriginal cultural heritage are rather weak. An assessment of the cultural heritage values that has been prepared in January 2008 – on behalf of BM Alliance Coal Operations Pty Ltd. and prepared by Northern Archaeology Consultancies Pty Ltd in consultation with Native Title Claimants, the Barada Barna Kabalbara and Yetimarla People – makes clear the cultural repercussion of that project. It states that "[t]he wealth of cultural heritage values associated with the watercourses in the project area is under considerable threat from mining related activities[, and that a]ll subsurface disturbance caused by activities within this zone should be monitored by Woora representatives" (Hatte 2008: 63). Moreover, it is recommended in the report that in the areas "[w]here it is proposed that creeks be diverted to make way for a mine pit, long term planning should take into account the effect of the diversion on the cultural, as well as the physical and ecological, effects on the banks. It is recommended that the identified isolated artefacts and low density scatters, apart from those within specifically defined or protected zones, be salvaged by Traditional Owner representatives prior to any development works" (Ibid.).

Although in the state of analysing the feasibility of the project, these statements show clearly that the recommendations made are already based on the fact that the mining project will

proceed as planned. It seems decided that diversion of creeks and salvage of culturally valuable items is the only possibility of preserving parts of the highly fragile Aboriginal heritage. In regard to the Cultural Heritage Management Plan (CHMP) the report further commends that arrangements should be made "for the ongoing management and protection of cultural heritage after the mine is decommissioned", and that the return to the "approximate areas" of salvaged artefacts should be considered – "though that area may be a rehabilitated one dramatically altered in appearance" (Hatte 2008: 64). It might be said in other words that the cultural items are planned to be isolated from the land just as the people have been removed from their territory. This exemplifies the meaning behind the provision in the ACHA 2003 – which we examined earlier – that covers the requirement to protect Aboriginal cultural heritage, and if "harm can not reasonably be avoided, to minimise harm to Aboriginal cultural heritage" (ACHA 2003: 62-63).

The case studies show that the environment is often severely impacted by mining. However, in the latest record on the expenditures of mining and manufacturing industries in Australia it becomes clear that environmental protection is not a main priority for the corporations. Only 1% of their total expenditure has been spent on measures to protect the environment in 2000-01 (Australian Bureau of Statistics 2002). Furthermore, it is stated that "[1] and newly disturbed for mining operations was nearly 40,000 hectares and the area of minesites (sic.) under rehabilitation held by the mining industry was nearly 35,000 hectares." (Ibid.) Now, what does rehabilitation mean? Without further knowledge one would easily assume that the idea behind that concept is to return the disturbed part of the natural environment into its original state. Van Acker and Eddy (1992: 89) however argue that this is not possible as simple replanting will not restore the vegetation the way it was before the heavy extraction machinery caused the upheaval and mixture of several layers of soil and vegetation. Nor will it restore boreal forest in Canada that has developed over thousands of years, or the land characteristics of an area that are of great importance to many Aboriginal Australians. It should also be kept in mind that land destruction is not only caused by the mine itself, but also by the entire infrastructure that came with it.

Many indigenous groups have in fact entered into agreements with energy companies and the state over the use of their land for extraction purposes. O'Faircheallaigh (2006: 3) says the incentives for such a decision are the prospect of better economic opportunities for younger generations, which would also counteract problems such as substance abuse, imprisonment, domestic violence, and suicide that derive from the loss of a sense of belonging. He calls it a "balancing act" between people's desire for development, their desire to look after country, to benefit financially, and to be included in an otherwise rather antagonising society – the 'settler' society (Ibid. 4).

The Australian Bureau of Statistics (2012) has released a report on suicides in Australia from 2001 to 2010. It states that "[i]n the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population, the highest age-specific rate of suicide was among males between 25 and 29 years of

age (90.8 deaths per 100,000 population). [...] In the non-Indigenous population, the highest rate of suicide occurred among males between 35 and 39 years of age (25.4 deaths per 100,000). [...] The greatest difference in rates of suicide between Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and non-Indigenous people was in the 15-19 years age group for both males and females. Suicide rates for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander females aged 15–19 years were 5.9 times higher than those for non-Indigenous females in this age group." Suicides accounted for 4.2% of all registered deaths of people identified as Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander in 2010, compared with 1.6% for all Australians. This data shows that suicide rates are a lot higher for indigenous people than non-indigenous Australians.

Some Aboriginal groups have been forced into agreements based on bogus promises, or their declining cultural or social situation in their communities. Many agreements seem to be based on the fact that employment opportunities are promised to Aboriginal communities, or that the indigenous group expects compensation from the mining corporation to further their progress to becoming a self-sustaining community (see Fraser Coast Chronicle 2011). Moreover many agreements seem to be based on the fear that the mining project will go ahead with or without the indigenous consent due to the many ambiguous policies governments have adopted in the past.

Also the obtaining of FPIC is presently still neglected by some energy companies and even by bodies representing Aboriginal claims. In reference to the intentions of Armour Energy to carry out exploration for petroleum and gas on native title land, the Australian Petroleum Production and Exploration Association (APPEA), the body representing coal seam gas companies, says that traditional owners will be consulted prior to the exploration, and that this was standard procedure for companies (ABC News 2011b). "The process requires that the company has its cultural heritage approvals in place [...] before they can conduct any exploration. [...] The system doesn't allow them to start exploring without those consents", he states on the plan to explore around Doomadgee and Burketown (Ibid.). Local Aboriginal people deny that consultation has taken place and that that would be a recurring matter.

In May 2012 a local newspaper reported that the NSW Aboriginal Land Council is acting in opposition to the wishes of the Illawarra Local Aboriginal Land Council, and the indigenous groups affiliated with it (Illawarra Mercury 2012). The NSW Aboriginal Land Council has applied for an examination of an extensive land strip around Wollongong in the south of Sydney. Exploration for CSG mining is planned. The Illawarra Local Aboriginal Land Council has strongly fought against such a development for decades, and their claims were well-known, so that it seems at odds that not even consultation of that regional body took place. A total of five applications have been lodged by the NSW Aboriginal Land Council in the first few months of 2012 – one of whom covers an even greater area of 47,000 km². Mr. Kennedy, the Chairman of the Illawarra Local Aboriginal Land Council states: "This is not the right way to go about helping future generations; all this does is sacrifice our culture and heritage by putting money and mining first. We're outraged our very own state body would be acting against our

obvious interests" (Ibid.). This however demonstrate the diversity of opinion that can be found between the diverse Aboriginal groups, as well as within one community, especially in regard to mining (Howlett 2010: 466-467).

# VI. CONCLUSION

The present analysis shows clearly the existence of cultural ecocide in Australia. Victims are the already marginalised the indigenous peoples. The Australian government to this day seems to benefit from the inequality of power within the society between indigenous people and non-indigenous Australians. It continues to walk down a path that includes the disempowerment of Aboriginal people through the control of the settler state over their territory, and accepts the cultural destruction of indigenous groups, as the control over resource extraction could not be maintained if control over the land was given back to the traditional owners. In doing so it makes use of the legal system that allows the state to never lose full control over their land. Main beneficiaries of the mining industry is the white Australian population with many indigenous communities living under horrible living conditions based on poor housing and social services in their areas. The destruction of their land and the encroachment on their culture – the cultural ecocide – are by-products in an intent to secure a path of energy production based on finite fossil fuels.

Following recommendation I want to make. Firstly, FPIC and a consultation procedure should be introduced as a compulsory requirement for all decisions affecting indigenous communities or territories. Secondly, FPIC and a veto right should also be established in relation to all discussion around the use of traditional lands by extractive industries. Thirdly, a veto right needs to be introduced into all key pieces of legislation, like the Native Title Act 1993 and the Aboriginal Cultural Heritage Act 2003. Moreover, there is a need to introduce stricter regulations for corporations to ensure their compliance with agreements made in regard to EISs or CHMPs. Furthermore, to counteract the imbalance of power between settler and indigenous societies, improved housing and social services need to be provided in remote areas. Strongly recommendable is also the amendment or abolishment of the Stronger Future Legislation of 2012. Control over their own destiny needs to be reestablished in indigenous communities to tackle substance abuse and rising suicide that are a consequence of cultural ecocide. The profound indigenous knowledge of land management can be used to work within the boundaries of resilience of the natural ecosystem when extracting resources. Also recommendable would be the official recognition of indigenous culture, practices and sites to tackle the settler-savage dichotomy that still persists until today.

In regard to the international legal sphere, an adoption of a convention of ecocide which includes cultural ecocide, or the adoption of ecocide on the list of crimes against peace would help setting a standard and further the establishment of a social norm. An amendment of the Genocide Convention, as once envisaged to include ecocide, cultural ecocide and cultural genocide, would also help to further that aim.

In general it is imperative to strive towards the gradual achievement of becoming independent from fossil fuel. The rejection of extreme energy extraction methods until comprehensive studies proof that they do not negatively impact on people - physically or

culturally - or on the environment, would be a prime achievement to help counteract the crime of cultural ecocide.

# VII. BIBLIOGRAPHY

ABC Newcastle (2011): *Mining giant fined for disturbing Indigenous artefacts*, 17 May 2011. URL:

http://www.abc.net.au/news/stories/2011/05/17/3219242.htm?site=newcastle&section=news [Accessed 14/08/2012]

ABC News (2011a): *Australia urged to develop 'fuel of the future'*. By Pip Courtney, 17 April 2011. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2011-04-08/australia-urged-to-develop-fuel-of-the-future/2622840 [Accessed 13/08/2012]

ABC News (2011b): *Gas push fuels Indigenous jobs demand*. By David Lewis and Caitlyn Gribbin, 04 April 2011. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2011-04-04/gas-push-fuels-indigenous-jobs-demand/2630514 [Accessed 14/08/2012]

ABC News (2011c): Land Council calls for NT fracking moratorium, By Jane Bardon, 17 November 2011. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2011-11-15/20111115-fracking/3667530?section=nt [Accessed 14/08/2012]

ABC News (2012a): *Coal Seam Gas by the Numbers. The coal seam gas rush*, 28 June 2012. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/specials/coal-seam-gas-by-the-numbers/ [Accessed 14/08/2012]

ABC News (2012b): *Native title claim launched in southern Qld*. By Sam Burgess, 01 July 2012. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-06-01/native-title-claim-launched-in-southern-qld/4046210 [Accessed 13/08/2012]

ABC News (2012c): Stronger Futures laws condemned after passing Senate, 29 June 2012. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/news/2012-06-29/stronger-futures-laws-rushed-through-senate/4100288 [Accessed 20/08/2012]

ABC Rural (2011): *Cultural and environmental heritage 'threatened' by gas hub proposal*. By Greg Muller, 10 August 2011. URL:

http://www.abc.net.au/rural/telegraph/content/2011/s3290140.htm [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Aboriginal Cultural Heritage (Old) Act (ACHA) 2003

AgForce (2010): Cougar concerns. Cougar contamination scratches surface of mining concerns, 16 Jul 2010. URL: http://www.agforceqld.org.au/index.php?tgtPage=news&id=view,76 [Accessed 23/07/2012]

Assmann, Jan (2010): *Globalization, Universalism, and the Erosion of Cultural Memory*. In: Assmann, Aleida, and Conrad, Sebastian (eds.). Memory in a Global Age. Discourse, practices and trajectories. Palgrave Macmillan, Hampshire and New York, pp. 121-137.

ATNS (2010): Barunggam, Cobble Cobble, Jarowair, Western Wakka Wakka, Yiman and QGC Indigenous Land Use Agreement (ILUA), 13 March 2010. URL: http://www.atns.net.au/agreement.asp?EntityID=5247 [Accessed 13/08/2012]

Australian Bureau of Statistics (2002): 4603.0 - Environment Protection, Mining and Manufacturing Industries, Australia, 2000-01. Media release. Mining and manufacturing industries spend \$1.5 billion on the environment, 04 September 2002. URL: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4603.0Media%20Release12000-01?opendocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=4603.0&issue=2000-01&num=&view=[Accessed 20/07/2012]

Australian Bureau of Statistics (2006): *Australian and New Zealand Standard Industrial Classification (ANZSIC) 2006. Division B: Mining*, pp. 96-105. URL: http://www.ausstats.abs.gov.au/ausstats/subscriber.nsf/0/10AD7A6DDB4190BFCA257122001A CD9E/\$File/12920\_2006.pdf [Accessed 21/08/2012]

Australian Bureau of Statistics (2009): 4714.0 - National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Social Survey, 2008. Language and Culture. URL:

http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/4714.0Main%20Features52008?op endocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=4714.0&issue=2008&num=&view= [Accessed 21/08/2012]

Australian Bureau of Statistics (2012): 3309.0 - Suicides, Australia, 2010. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Deaths. URL:

http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Products/3309.0~2010~Chapter~Aboriginal+and+Torres+Strait+Islander+suicide+deaths?OpenDocument [Accesses 07/08/2012]

Australian Government, Department of Sustainability, Environment, Water, Population and Communities (2011): *Approval. Caval Ridge Coal Mine Project - EPBC No 2008/4417*. URL: http://www.environment.gov.au/epbc/notices/assessments/2008/4417/approval.pdf [Accessed 12/08/2012]

Barta, Tony (1987): *Relations of Genocide: Land and Lives in the Colonization of Australia*. In: Wallimann, Isidor, and Dobkowski, Michael N., 1987. Genocide and the Modern Age. Etiology and Case Studies of Mass Death. Syracuse University Press, pp. 237-251.

Barta, Tony (2008): With intent to deny: on colonial intentions and genocide denial. In: Three Responses to 'Can There Be Genocide Without the Intent to Commit Genocide?'. Journal of Genocide Research, 10(1), pp. 111-119.

Bedau, Hugo Adam (1974): *Genocide on Vietnam?* In: Held, Morgenbesser and Nagel. Philosophy, Morality and International Affairs. 1974, pp. 5-46.

BHP Billiton Mitsubishi Alliance (BMA) (2012): *Growth Project News*, June 2012. URL: http://www.bhpbilliton.com/home/aboutus/regulatory/Documents/Caval%20Ridge/120618\_BM A Growth Newsletter.pdf [Accessed 13/08/2012]

Björk, Tord (1996): *The emergence of popular participation in world politics: United Nations Conference on Human Environment 1972*. Department of Political Science, University of Stockholm. URL: http://www.folkrorelser.org/johannesburg/stockholm72.pdf [Accessed 29/07/12]

Chalk, Frank; Jonassohn, Kurt (1990): *The History and Sociology of Genocide*. Yale University Press, New Haven and London.

Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (2009). *General comment No. 21. Right of everyone to take part in cultural life (art. 15, para. 1 (a), of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights)*, 43rd session, 2–20 November 2009. UN Doc. E/C.12/GC/21. URL:

http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=E%2FC.12%2FGC%2F21&Submit=Search &Lang=E [Accessed 15/08/2012]

Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) (1997): *General Recommendation XXIII. Indigenous Peoples.* UN Doc. A/52/18, annex V. 51st Session, 18/08/1997.

Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) (2005): Consideration of Reports Submitted by States Parties under Article 9 of the Convention. Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination. Australia. 66th session, 21 February-11 March 2005. UN Doc. CERD/C/AUS/CO/14.

Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (1948)

Convention on the Prohibition of Military or any Hostile Use of Environmental Modification Techniques (ENMOD) (1976)

Courier-Mail (2010): *Leak made public after \$1m raised*. By John McCarthy, 27 July 2010. URL: http://www.couriermail.com.au/news/leak-made-public-after-1m-raised/story-e6freon6-1225897331694 [Accessed 13/07/2012]

Crikey (2007): *Not a single voice in support of intervention*. By Melissa Sweet, 7 August 2007. URL: http://www.crikey.com.au/2007/08/07/not-a-single-voice-in-support-of-intervention/[Accessed 15/08/2012]

Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (2006).

Environmental Defence (2008): *11 Million Litres a Day: The Tar Sands' Leaking Legacy*. URL: http://environmentaldefence.ca/reports/11-million-litres-day-tar-sands-leaking-legacy [Accessed 20/07/2012]

Falk, Richard A. (1973): *Environmental Warfare and Ecocide – Facts, Appraisal, and Proposals*. In: Thee, Marek (ed.). Bulletin of Peace Proposals. 1973(1).

Fanon, Frantz (1963): *The Wretched of the Earth*. Penguin Books Ltd, Middlesex, England, and Victoria. Australia.

Fein, Helen (1990): *Defining Genocide as a Sociological Concept*. In: Gigliotti, Simone and Lang, Berel (2005), The Holocaust. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford, pp. 398-419.

Finzsch, Norbert (2008): *If it looks like a duck, if it walks like a duck, if it quacks like a duck.* In: Three Responses to 'Can There Be Genocide Without the Intent to Commit Genocide?', Journal of Genocide Research, 10(1), pp. 119-126.

Fraser Coast Chronicle (2011): *Indigenous mining deal forged*. By Mat Nott, 22 February 2011. URL: http://www.frasercoastchronicle.com.au/story/2011/02/22/indigenous-mining-deal-forged-maryborough/ [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Fried, John H.E. (1972): *War by Ecocide: some legal observations*. In: Thee, Marek (ed.) (1973). Bulletin of Peace Proposals. 1973(1). Universitetsforlaget, Olso, Bergen, Tromsö, pp. 43-44.

General Assembly of the United Nations (1947): Formulation of the principles recognized in the Charter of the Nürnberg Tribunal and in the judgment of the Tribunal. GA resolution 177 (II), 21 November 1947. UN Doc. A/PV.123. URL: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/RESOLUTION/GEN/NR0/038/84/IMG/NR003884.pdf?OpenElement [Accessed 27/08/2012]

General Assembly of the United Nations (2000): *Report of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination*, 56th session (6-24 March 2000), 57th session (31 July-25 August 2000). UN doc. A/55/18. URL: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N00/694/61/PDF/N0069461.pdf?OpenElement [Accessed 15/08/2012]

Government of Alberta, Environment and Sustainable Resource Development (2010): *Oil Sands Information Portal. Tailings Ponds. Tailings Ponds Surface Area.* URL: http://environment.alberta.ca/apps/osip/ [Accessed: 13/07/2012]

Government of Alberta, Environment and Sustainable Resource Development (2011): *Oil Sands Information Portal. Tailings Ponds. More on Tailings Ponds in Alberta's Oil Sands region. Understanding the Oil Sands. Tailings Ponds.* URL: http://environment.alberta.ca/apps/osip/[Accessed: 13/07/2012]

Government of Alberta (2012): *Alberta's Oil Sands. About the Resource*. URL: http://oilsands.alberta.ca/resource.html [Accessed: 13/07/2012]

Greenpeace Canada (2008): Threats: Health. URL:

 $http://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/campaigns/Energy/tarsands/Resources/Fact-sheets/threats-health/\ [Accessed on 12/07/2012]$ 

Greenpeace Canada (2008): *Threats: Water pollution*. URL: http://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/campaigns/Energy/tarsands/Resources/Fact-sheets/Threats-Water-pollution/ [Accessed on 12/07/2012]

Greenpeace Canada (2012a): Learn About. URL:

 $http://www.greenpeace.org/canada/en/campaigns/Energy/tarsands/Learn-about/\ [Accessed on 12/07/2012]\\$ 

Greenpeace Canada (2012b): Tar Sands and Social Costs. URL:

http://www.greenpeace.org/canada/Global/canada/report/2010/4/SocialCosts\_FS\_Footnotes\_rev\_4.pdf [Accessed on 13/07/2012]

Hatte, Elizabeth (2008): An Assessment of the Cultural Heritage Vaues (sic.) of the Proposed Caval Ridge Mine Area BMA Bowen Basin Coal Growth Project. URL:

http://www.bhpbilliton.com/home/aboutus/regulatory/Documents/creisAppO1Ich.pdf [Accessed 12/08/2012]

Houston, Jacqui (2007): Federal Government's National Emergency in the Northern Territory. Indigenous Law Bulletin, June/July 2007, 6(28). URL: http://www.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/ILB/2007/32.html [Accessed 15/08/2012]

Howlett, Catherine (2010): Flogging a Dead Horse? Neo-Marxism and Indigenous Mining Negotiations. Australian Journal of Political Science, 2010, 45(3), pp. 457-474.

International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD) (1965)

International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) (1966)

Illawarra Mercury (2012): 'Sneaky' move by Aboriginal Land Council to mine Gong. By Bevan Shields, 29 May 2012. URL: http://www.illawarramercury.com.au/story/113547/sneaky-move-by-aboriginal-land-council-to-mine-gong/ [Accessed 14/08/2012]

International Law Commission (1984): *Yearbook of the International Law Commission 1984*. *Documents of the 36<sup>th</sup> session. Vol. II, Pt. 1.* UN Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1984/Add.1 (Part 1)

International Law Commission (1993): Yearbook of the International Law Commission 1993. Documents of the 45<sup>th</sup> session. Vol. II, Pt. 1. UN Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1993/Add.1 (Part 1), includes A/CN.4/448 and Add.1.

International Law Commission (1995): Yearbook of the International Law Commission 1995. Documents of the 47<sup>th</sup> session. Vol. II, Pt. 1. UN Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1995/Add.1 (Part 1), includes A/CN.4/466.

International Law Commission (1996): Yearbook of the International Law Commission 1996. Summary records of the meetings of the 48<sup>th</sup> session, 6 May-26 July 1996. Vol. I. UN Doc. A/CN.4/SER.A/1996

Kuper, Leo (1981): Genocide. Yale University Press, New Haven and London.

Lavelle, Ashley (2008): *The Boom, The Left and Capitalism*. Journal of Australian Political Economy, June 2008, 61.

Lemkin, Raphael (1944): Axis Rule in Occupied Europe: Laws of Occupation - Analysis of Government - Proposals for Redress, Chapter IX: Genocide. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, D.C., pp. 79-95. URL: http://www.preventgenocide.org/lemkin/AxisRule1944-1.htm [Accessed 12/07/2012]

Lemkin, Raphael and Curthoys, Ann (ed.) (2005): *Tasmania. Patterns of Prejudice*. 39(2). 171-196.

Linc Energy (2012): *Clean Energy In Australia. UCG Demonstration Facility, Queensland.* URL: http://www.lincenergy.com/clean\_energy\_australia.php [Accessed 20/07/2012]

Lloyd, Kate; Wright, Sarah; Suchet-Pearson, Sandie; Burarrwanga, Laklak and Bawaka Country (2012): *Reframing Development through Collaboration – towards a relational ontology of connection in Bawaka, North East Arnhem Land.* Third World Quarterly, 33(6), pp. 1075-1094.

Lock the Gate (2011a): *Lock the Gate Alliance - Background*. URL: http://lockthegate.org.au/background/ [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Lock the Gate (2011b): What is Lock the Gate? URL: http://lockthegate.org.au/documents/doc-361-about-ltg.pdf [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Mabo and Others v. Queensland (No. 2) (1992) 175 CLR 1 F.C. 92/014.

Maddison, Sarah (2008): *Indigenous autonomy matters: what's wrong with the Australian government's 'intervention' in Aboriginal communities*. Australian Journal of Human Rights, 14(1). URL: http://www.austlii.edu.au/journals/AJHR/2008/3.pdf [Accessed 15/08/2012]

McCarthy, Wendy (1996): *Foreword*. In: Rose, Deborah Bird. Nourishing Terrains. Australian Aboriginal Views of Landscape and Wilderness, 1996. Australian Heritage Commission, Canberra, ACT.

McDonnell, Michael A. and Moses, A. Dirk (2005): *Raphael Lemkin as historian of genocide in the Americas*. Journal of Genocide Research, 7(4), pp. 501-529.

McKinnon-Dodd, Colin (2011): *Indigenous sacrifice for the miners' gain*, 19 July 2011. ABC, The Drum Opinion. URL: http://www.abc.net.au/unleashed/2800680.html [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Moses, A. Dirk (2008): *Empire, colony, genocide: keywords and the philosophy of history*. In: Moses, A. Dirk (ed.). Empire, Colony, Genocide: Conquest, Occupation, and Subaltern Resistance in World History. 2008. Berghahn Books, Oxford.

Northern Territory Government (2007): Ampe Akelyernemane Meke Mekarle - "Little Children are Sacred". Report of the Northern Territory Board of Inquiry into the Protection of Aboriginal Children from Sexual Abuse. URL:

http://www.inquirysaac.nt.gov.au/pdf/bipacsa\_final\_report.pdf [Accessed 15/08/2012]

NSW Government, Office of Environment and Heritage (2012): Eastern Star Gas fined for pollution in the Pilliga, 6 July 2012. URL:

http://www.environment.nsw.gov.au/epamedia/EPAmedia12070601.htm [Accessed 14/08/2012]

The Pembina Institute (2010a): *Briefing Note. Canadian Aboriginal Concerns With Oil Sands. A compilation of key issues, resolutions and legal activities*. By Danielle Droitsch and Terra Simieritsch, September 2010. URL: pubs.pembina.org/reports/briefingnoteosfntoursep10.pdf [Accessed: 13/07/2012]

The Pembina Institute (2010b): *Underground Coal Gasification. Environmental Risks and Benefits. A Preliminary Review by the Pembina Institute.* By Jeremy Moorhouse, Marc Huot and Matt McCulloch, May 2010. The Pembina Institute, Drayton Valley, Alberta. URL: pubs.pembina.org/reports/laurusreport.pdf [Accessed: 13/07/2012]

Powell, Chistopher (2007): What do genocides kill? A relational conception of genocide. Journal of Genocide Research, 9(4), pp.527-547.

Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts (Protocol I), 8 June 1977.

Queensland Government (2007): Coordinator-General's Report. Central Queensland Gas Pipeline. Report evaluating the Environmental Impact Statement, pursuant to Section 35 of the State Development and Public Works Organisation Act 1971 (Qld), October 2007. URL: http://www.dsdip.qld.gov.au/resources/project/central-qld-gas-pipeline/central-qld-gas-pipeline-cg-report-oct-07.pdf [Accessed 12/08/2012]

Queensland Government (2010): Cougar Energy ordered to keep its UCG Kingaroy plant closed, 15 July 2010. URL: http://www.derm.qld.gov.au/media-room/2010/07/kingaroy-plant-closed.html [Accessed 13/08/2012]

Queensland Government, Department of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander and Multicultural Affairs (2012a): *Aboriginal Cultural Heritage Act 2003: Summary*. URL: http://www.datsima.qld.gov.au/atsis/aboriginal-torres-strait-islander-peoples/indigenous-cultural-heritage/legislation-and-guidelines/aboriginal-cultural-heritage-act-2003-summary [Accessed 15/08/2012]

Queensland Government, Department of State Development, Infrastructure and Planning (2012b): *Caval Ridge Mine*. URL: http://www.dsdip.qld.gov.au/assessments-and-approvals/caval-ridge-mine-part-of-the-bma-bowen-basin-coal-growth-project.html [Accessed 12/08/2012]

Ramanathapillai, Rajmohan (2008): *Modern Warfare and the Spiritual Disconnection from Land.* Peace Review: A Journal of Social Justice, 20(1), Taylor & Francis Group, LLC, pp.113-120.

Reisman, W. Michael and Norchi, Charles H. (1988): *Genocide and the Soviet Occupation of Afghanistan*. ISG Newsletter 1(1), pp 4-6.

Roberts, Janine (1978): From Massacres to Mining. War on Want. London.

Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court (1998).

Rose, Deborah Bird (1996): *Nourishing Terrains. Australian Aboriginal Views of Landscape and Wilderness.* Australian Heritage Commission, Canberra, ACT.

Secretariat on the Convention on Biological Diversity (2004): *CBD Guidelines. Guidelines on Biodiversity and Tourism Development.* CBD, Montreal. URL: http://www.cbd.int/doc/publications/tou-gdl-en.pdf [Accessed on 12/08/2012]

Santos (2011): 2011 Half-year Results. By David Knox, 19 August 2011. Adelaide, South Autralia. URL:

http://www.santos.com/library/190811\_2011\_Half\_Year\_Results\_Presentation.pdf [Accessed: 13/07/2012]

Short, Damien (2010): *Australia: a continuing genocide?* Journal of Genocide Research, 12(1-2), pp. 45-68.

Six Degrees (2010): *Underground coal gasification plants must all be shut down now*, 16 July 2010. URL: http://www.sixdegrees.org.au/content/underground-coal-gasification-plants-must-all-be-shut-down-now [Accessed 13/08/2012]

Six Degrees (2012): *Indigenous Solidarity*. URL: http://www.sixdegrees.org.au/content/indigenous-solidarity [Accessed 13/08/2012]

Smith, Robert W. (1987): *Human Destructiveness and Politics: The Twentieth Century as an Age of Genocide*. In: Wallimann, Isidor; Dobkowski, Michael N. (eds.). Genocide and the Modern Age: Etiology and Case Studies of Mass Death, pp. 21-40.

Stop Pilliga Coal Seam Gas (2012): *EPA Fines Gas Companies for Polluting Creek With CSG Wastewater*, 6 July 2012. URL: http://www.stoppilligacoalseamgas.com.au/?p=1716 [Accessed 14/08/2012]

Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (1978): *Study of the Question of the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide*. Prepared by Mr. Nicodème Ruhashyankiko, 4 July 1978. UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/416

Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (1985a): *Report of the Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities on its 38<sup>th</sup> session*, 4 November 1985. UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/1985/57.

Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (1985b): *Review of Further Developments in Fields With Which the Sub-Commission Has Been Concerned. Draft resolution submitted by Mr. Deschênes and Mr. Mubanga-Chipoya*, 26 August 1985. UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/1985/L.15.

Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (1985c): *Review of Further Developments in Fields With Which the Sub-Commission Has Been Concerned. Draft resolution submitted by Mr. Deschênes, Mr. George and Mr. Mubanga-Chipoya*, 26 August 1985. UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/1985/L.16.

Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities (1985d): Review of Further Developments in Fields With Which the Sub-Commission Has Been Concerned. Revised and updated report on the question of the prevention and punishment of the crime of genocide prepared by Mr. B. Whitaker, 2 July 1985. UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/1985/6.

Sury, Martin; White, Matthes; Kirton, Jenny; Carr, Peter; Woodbridge, Roland (2004): *Review of Environmental Issues of Underground Coal Gasification*. DTI Cleaner Coal Technology Transfer Programme. URL:

http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.dti.gov.uk/files/file19154.pdf [Accessed 20/07/2012]

Thompson, John L. And Quets, Gail A. (1987): *Redefining the Moral Order: Towards a Normative Theory of Genocide*. Columbia University, New York.

UN General Assembly (1946): *The crime of genocide*, 11 December 1946. UN Doc. A/RES/96(I). URL: http://daccess-dds-

 $ny.un.org/doc/RESOLUTION/GEN/NR0/033/47/IMG/NR003347.pdf? OpenElement.\ [Accessed on 15/07/2012]$ 

UN Sixth Committee of the General Assembly: *Seventy-Sixth meeting*, 16 October 1948. UN Doc. A/C.6/SR.76. URL: http://daccess-dds-

 $ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/NL4/801/56/PDF/NL480156.pdf? OpenElement.\ [Accessed on 07/08/2012]$ 

UN Sixth Committee of the General Assembly: *Seventy-Seventh meeting*, 18 October 1948. UN Doc. A/C.6/SR.77. URL: http://daccess-dds-

 $ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/NL4/801/58/PDF/NL480158.pdf? OpenElement.\ [Accessed on 07/08/2012]$ 

Van Acker, E., Eddy, E. (1992): *The Moreton Island Sand Mining Conflict 1974-1990*. In: Walker, K.J. (ed.) (1992), Australian Environmental Policy. Ten Case Studies. New South Wales University Press Ltd., Kensington, NSW, pp. 84-102.

Weisberg, Barry (1970): *Ecocide in Indochina. The Ecology of War*. Canfield Press, San Francisco.

Westing, Arthur H. (1974): *Proscription of Ecocide*. In: Science and Public Affairs, January 1974, pp. 24-27.

Wolf, Eric R. (1976): *Killing the Achés*. In: Arens, Richard. Genocide in Paraguay. Temple University Press, Philadelphia, pp. 46-57.

Wolfe, Patrick (2006): *Settler colonialism and the elimination of the native*. Journal of Genocide Research, December 2008, 8(4), pp. 387-409.

World Coal Association (2012a): *Coal Bed Methane*. URL: http://www.worldcoal.org/coal/coal-seam-methane/coal-bed-methane/ [Accessed 13/07/2012]

World Coal Association (2012b): *Underground Coal Gasification*. URL: http://www.worldcoal.org/coal/uses-of-coal/underground-coal-gasification/ [Accessed 13/07/2012]